Wilmington Harbor GRR

Minutes of the October 17, 2007 Meeting

1. The attendance list is attached including those on the conference line.  If you participated and are not on the list let me know.
2. The minutes of the September 19, 2007 meeting were reviewed with the following updates:
a. At the last PDT meeting, several team members volunteered to investigate further the potential impacts to fish passage locking at L&D#3 if #2 was removed.  A key issue is how locking may be enhanced for maximum passage of all anadromous species.  The team members are Mike Wicker, Frank Yelverton, Keith Ashley, Fritz Rohde, and Ron Sechler.  Frank will initiate discussions with this group but has not had the opportunity yet.  Regardless of the fish passage alternatives selected, a pre- and post- construction fish passage monitoring plan will be implemented.
b. Based on modeling performed by the Corps, if Lock and Dam #2 was removed there would be at least 5 feet of water during low flow conditions from Lock and Dam # 2 to Lock and Dam #3.  This is based on a river bottom survey in the 1970’s.  This river bottom profile will be redone next week to include 4 lines between L&D#2&3.  As included will be the lock chambers, the areas just downstream of the dams, and any shoaling downstream of the lock chambers.  If shoaling is present downstream of the locks, it will be removed as in previous years to enhance fish passage.  This dredged work will be completed prior to January 31, 2008. 

c. The proposed mitigation for the relocated turning basin will be fish passage at Lock and Dam #2 by either dam removal or a full rock rapid.  The additional information needed to select the best alternative includes:  the river bottom surveys (see 2c above), complete the stability analysis at L&D #2&#3, and costs impacts to the proposed water supply intake near Tar Heel (see 3 below).
d. If the locks and dams are deauthorized, then a willing and reliable recipient needs to be determined.  The proposed House Bill 1813 would address this issue.  In summary it states that “The State of North Carolina may accept from the United States locks  and  dams  #1,  #2,  and  #3  on the Cape Fear River, along with all adjacent  lands currently owned by the United States, after the three locks and  dams  have  been  properly  refurbished  and the rock arch rapids fish ladders have been successfully constructed.”  Roger Sheats indicated that the bill should pass in the legislative short session in the spring of 2008.
e. The consensus of the PDT is that improved fish passage is desirable at all three locks and dams.  Fish Passage at Locks and Dams 1&2 is addressed in the GRR.  Perhaps fish passage at #3 could be addressed through a section 1135 authority or a National Ecosystem Restoration (NER) component of GRR.  The NER option may be the best.
Additional Items:

3. Smithfield Foods has an agreement with Lower Cape Fear Water and Sewer Authority to investigate placing a water supply intake in the Cape Fear River near Tar Heel.  There may be increased costs in placing the proposed water supply intake at a lower elevation if L&D#2 was removed.  Therefore, Lower Cape Fear Water and Sewer Authority hired a consultant to investigate two alternatives:  Lock and Dam # 2 in place and Lock and Dam #2 removed.  Bill Dowbiggin (CDM) made a presentation on this issue.  The summary report was attached to October 10th email reminder about the monthly October 17th PDT meeting.  The bottom line is that removal of #2 would increase the costs by about $3 million.  However, that cost does not reflect the off-stream reservoir storage costs associated with withdrawals greater the 4.4 MGD.  The Corps, CDM, and LCFWASA will discuss this issue further.
4. The PDT participants raised several issues about the proposed Tar Heel facility.  If Lock and Dam #2 is left in place, the Tar Heel water supply facility would have the benefit of a “free” reservoir for water storage.  This benefit needs to be considered in the cost/benefit analysis.  Should the Tar Heel facility pay “rent” to the Corps?  Also if L&D#2 was removed, there would be a cost savings to the Corps that should be considered in the cost analysis related to the Tar Heel facility.
If L&D#2 was removed, could the water supply intake for the Tar Heel facility be moved further upstream or downstream to where the river is deeper?  Would that reduce the need for off-stream raw water supply storage or would the cost of additional pumping distance to the Smithfield Plant side offset any cost savings?  If L&D#2 was removed, what would appear to be deep areas in the river now may change due to potential differences in shoaling patterns with a more riverine system.   
5. All costs should be included in the Corps’ cost estimates.  Examples are the benefit of fish passage as economic and environmental enhancements, the value of water supply, and water quality benefits of the various alternatives.
6. The proposed intake at Tar Heel is not only for the Smithfield plant but would also be a regional water supply facility for the present and future water supply needs of surrounding communities and counties.

7. If the NED plan is not the desired action, then a locally preferred plan can be chosen but any additional costs must be covered by the non-federal sponsor.

8. What would be the solution for fish passage that everyone would be satisfied with?  That would be fish passage at all three locks and dams while protecting the existing and proposed water supply needs.  A scenario that would accomplish that would be construction of rock ramps at all three locks and dams.  There are several caveats to this scenario.  First this scenario must be consistent with all Corps policy requirements and the policy requirements of other federal and state agencies.  Second, the ramps would not adversely impact the stability of the dams.  Third, there must be some reasonable degree of certainty that the project is doable/fundable within a reasonable period of time, and finally a monitoring plan must be implemented to assess fish passage success.
9. Water storage is a vital issue throughout the state.  The feasibility of moving water among reservoirs and among the pools created by the locks and dams should be evaluated for their water quality and water supply benefits.

10. Will the GRR go before the Civil Works Review Board?  We will investigate this issue.

11. Based on the October 4, 2007 AFB meeting, the following items need to be investigated but have not been resolved yet:

a. Can mitigation needs for blasting and the relocated turning basin be addressed solely through the removal of Lock and Dam #1.  It appears that #1dam removal would be much more expensive than the current mitigation plan (rock ramp at #1, and a rock ramp or removal of #2).

b. Can fish passage be constructed at Lock and Dam #1 separate from the GRR process?  Options include a post-authorization change (PAC) or separate EA.

c. Can fish passage at Lock and Dam #3 be included as part of the GRR.  Corps possibilities are adding it as an NER component or having a separate action under Section 1135 authority.

d. Evaluate all feasible fish passage alternatives including those with a fish passage factor less than 8.  We are in the process of doing that.
e. Even though part of the proposed relocated turning basin is located in the authorized 39-foot project and part in the 35-foot project, separate authorization should not be required to make the entire basin a 39-foot project.  We will seek written approval from ASA.
f. More clearly define the without project conditions for the relocated turning basin alternatives and the locks and dams.  This is in progress but will not adversely effect the selection of a viable alternative.
g. Can the non-federal sponsor contribute advance funds for the project?
12. Because of the holidays in November and December we will only have one meeting for that period and the tentative date would be December 5th.  Since the meeting, an optional date of December 6th was proposed.  In the transmittal email, I will request feedback on the best date.  Whichever date is chosen for the next PDT meeting, we desire that all additional required information be gathered by then or at least an accurate schedule be presented on when the information will be developed.  The remaining information to be developed is:  mitigation analysis for alternatives including for those that had a fish passage factor less then 8, river bottom surveys between #2&#3, stability analysis of the locks and dams, resolve issues raised during the October 4th AFB meeting, and finalize estimate on impacts to proposed water supply intake near Tar Heel if Lock and Dam #2 was removed.
Frank Yelverton

